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PART I.  INFORMATION REQUIRED IN THE SECTION 10(a) PROSPECTUS 
 
         Item 1.  PLAN INFORMATION 
 
         The information required by Item 1 is included in documents sent or 
given to participants in the 2001 Broad-Based Stock Option Plan of Analog 
Devices, Inc., a Massachusetts corporation (the "Registrant"), covered by this 
registration statement on Form S-8 (the "Registration Statement") pursuant to 
Rule 428(b)(1) of the Securities Act of 1933, as amended (the "Securities Act"). 
 
         Item 2.  REGISTRANT INFORMATION AND EMPLOYEE ANNUAL PLAN INFORMATION 
 
         The written statement required by Item 2 is included in documents sent 
or given to participants in the 2001 Broad-Based Stock Option Plan of the 
Registrant covered by this Registration Statement pursuant to Rule 428(b)(1) of 
the Securities Act. 
 
 
 
PART II.  INFORMATION REQUIRED IN THE REGISTRATION STATEMENT 
 
         Item 3.  INCORPORATION OF CERTAIN DOCUMENTS BY REFERENCE 
 
         The Registrant is subject to the informational and reporting 
requirements of Sections 13(a), 14, and 15(d) of the Securities Exchange Act of 
1934, as amended (the "Exchange Act"), and in accordance therewith files 
reports, proxy statements and other information with the Securities and Exchange 
Commission (the "Commission"). The following documents, which are on file with 
the Commission, are incorporated in this registration statement by reference: 
 
        (1)   The Registrant's latest annual report filed pursuant to Section 
              13(a) or 15(d) of the Exchange Act or the latest prospectus filed 
              pursuant to Rule 424(b) under the Securities Act that contains 
              audited financial statements for the Registrant's latest fiscal 
              year for which such statements have been filed. 
 
        (2)   All other reports filed pursuant to Sections 13(a) or 15(d) of the 
              Exchange Act since the end of the fiscal year covered by the 
              annual report or the prospectus referred to in (1) above. 
 
        (3)   The description of the common stock of the Registrant, $0.16-2/3 
              par value per share (the "Common Stock"), contained in a 
              registration statement filed under the Exchange Act, including any 
              amendment or report filed for the purpose of updating such 
              description. 
 
         All documents subsequently filed by the registrant pursuant to Sections 
13(a), 13(c), 14 and 15(d) of the Exchange Act, prior to the filing of a 
post-effective amendment which indicates that all securities offered hereby have 
been sold or which deregisters all securities then remaining unsold, shall be 
deemed to be incorporated by reference in this registration statement and to be 
part hereof from the date of the filing of such documents. Any statement 
contained in a document incorporated or deemed to be incorporated by reference 
herein shall be deemed 
 



 
to be modified or superseded for the purposes of this registration statement to 
the extent that a statement contained herein or in any other subsequently filed 
document which also is or is deemed to be incorporated by reference herein 
modifies or supersedes such statement. Any statement so modified or superseded 
shall not be deemed, except as so modified or superseded, to constitute a part 
of this registration statement. 
 
         Item 4.  DESCRIPTION OF SECURITIES 
 
         Not applicable. 
 
         Item 5.  INTERESTS OF NAMED EXPERTS AND COUNSEL 
 
         Hale and Dorr LLP has opined as to the legality of the securities being 
offered by this Registration Statement.  Paul P. Brountas, Esq., a partner 
of Hale and Dorr LLP, serves as Clerk of the Registrant. 
 
         Item 6.  INDEMNIFICATION OF DIRECTORS AND OFFICERS 
 
         Article 6A of the Registrant's Restated Articles of Organization (the 
"Articles of Organization") provides for indemnification of directors and 
officers to the full extent permitted under Massachusetts law. Section 67 of 
Chapter 156B of the Massachusetts General Laws provides that a corporation has 
the power to indemnify a director, officer, employee or agent of the corporation 
and certain other persons serving at the request of the corporation and certain 
other persons serving at the request of the corporation in related capacities 
against amounts paid and expenses incurred in connection with an action or 
proceeding to which he is or is threatened to be made a party by reason of such 
position, if such person shall have acted in good faith and in a manner he 
reasonably believed to be in the best interests of the corporation, provided 
that, no indemnification shall be made with respect to any matter as to which 
such person shall have been adjudged not to be entitled to indemnification under 
Section 67. 
 
         Article 6A also provides for indemnification of directors and officers 
of the Registrant against liabilities and expenses in connection with any legal 
proceedings to which they may be made a party or with which they may become 
involved or threatened by reason of having been an officer or director of the 
Registrant or of any other organization at the request of the Registrant. 
Article 6A generally provides that a director or officer of the Registrant (i) 
shall be indemnified by the Registrant for all expenses of such legal 
proceedings unless he has been adjudicated not to have acted in good faith in 
the reasonable belief that his action was in the best interests of the 
Registrant, and (ii) shall be indemnified by the Registrant for the expenses, 
judgments, fines and amounts paid in settlement and compromise of such 
proceedings. No indemnification will be made to cover costs of settlements and 
compromises if the Board determines by a majority vote of a quorum consisting of 
disinterested directors (or, if such quorum is not obtainable, by a majority of 
the disinterested directors of the Registrant), that such settlement or 
compromise is not in the best interests of the Registrant. 
 
        Article 6A permits the payment by the Registrant of expenses incurred in 
defending a civil or criminal action in advance of its final disposition, 
subject to receipt of an undertaking by the indemnified person to repay such 
payment if it is ultimately determined that such person is not entitled to 
indemnification under the Articles of Organization. No advance may be made if 
the Board of Directors determines, by a majority vote of a quorum consisting of 
disinterested directors (or, if such quorum is not obtainable, by a majority of 
the disinterested directors 
 



 
 
of the Registrant), that such person did not act in good faith in the reasonable 
belief that his action was in the best interest of the Registrant. 
 
        Article 6D of the Registrant's Articles of Organization provides that to 
the full extent permitted under Massachusetts law no director shall be liable to 
the Registrant or its stockholders for monetary damages for breach of fiduciary 
duty as a director, except for liability (i) for any breach of a director's duty 
of loyalty to the Registrant or its stockholders, (ii) for acts or omissions not 
in good faith or which involve intentional misconduct or a knowing violation of 
law, (iii) for unauthorized distributions or loans under Section 61 or 62 of 
Chapter 156B, or (iv) for any transaction from which the director derived an 
improper personal benefit. 
 
         The Registrant has directors and officers liability insurance for the 
benefit of its directors and officers. 
 
         Item 7.  EXEMPTION FROM REGISTRATION CLAIMED 
 
                  Not applicable. 
 
         Item 8.  EXHIBITS 
 
                  The Exhibit Index immediately preceding the exhibits is 
incorporated herein by reference. 
 
         Item 9.  UNDERTAKINGS 
 
                  (a) The undersigned Registrant hereby undertakes: 
 
                      (1) To file, during any period in which offers or sales 
                          are being made, a post-effective amendment to this 
                          Registration Statement: 
 
                          (i)   To include any prospectus required by Section 
                                10(a)(3) of the Securities Act; 
 
                          (ii)  To reflect in the prospectus any facts or 
                                events arising after the effective date of the 
                                Registration Statement (or the most recent 
                                post-effective amendment thereof) which, 
                                individually or in the aggregate, represent a 
                                fundamental change in the information set forth 
                                in the Registration Statement; and 
 
                          (iii) To include any material information with respect 
                                to the plan of distribution not previously 
                                disclosed in the Registration Statement or any 
                                material change to such information in the 
                                Registration Statement; 
 
                      (2) That, for the purpose of determining any liability 
                          under the Securities Act, each such post-effective 
                          amendment shall be deemed to be a new registration 
                          statement relating to the securities offered therein, 
                          and the offering of such securities at that time shall 
                          be deemed to be the initial BONA FIDE offering 
                          thereof. 
 
 



 
 
                      (3) To remove from registration by means of a 
                          post-effective amendment any of the securities being 
                          registered which remain unsold at the termination of 
                          the offering. 
 
                  (b) The undersigned Registrant hereby undertakes that, for 
                      purposes of determining any liability under the Securities 
                      Act, each filing of the Registrant's annual report 
                      pursuant to Section 13(a) or 15(d) of the Exchange Act 
                      (and, where applicable, each filing of an employee benefit 
                      plan's annual report pursuant to Section 15(d) of the 
                      Exchange Act) that is incorporated by reference in the 
                      Registration Statement shall be deemed to be a new 
                      registration statement relating to the securities offered 
                      therein, and the offering of such securities at that time 
                      shall be deemed to be the initial BONA FIDE offering 
                      thereof. 
 
                  (c) Insofar as indemnification for liabilities arising under 
                      the Securities Act may be permitted to directors, officers 
                      and controlling persons of the Registrant pursuant to the 
                      foregoing provisions, or otherwise, the Registrant has 
                      been advised that in the opinion of the Commission such 
                      indemnification is against public policy as expressed in 
                      the Securities Act and is, therefore, unenforceable. In 
                      the event that a claim for indemnification against such 
                      liabilities (other than the payment by the Registrant of 
                      expenses incurred or paid by a director, officer or 
                      controlling person of the Registrant in the successful 
                      defense of any action, suit or proceeding) is asserted by 
                      such director, officer or controlling person in connection 
                      with the securities being registered, the Registrant will, 
                      unless in the opinion of its counsel the matter has been 
                      settled by controlling precedent, submit to a court of 
                      appropriate jurisdiction the question whether such 
                      indemnification by it is against public policy as 
                      expressed in the Securities Act and will be governed by 
                      the final adjudication of such issue. 
 
 
 



 
 
 
                                   SIGNATURES 
 
         Pursuant to the requirements of the Securities Act of 1933, the 
Registrant certifies that it has reasonable grounds to believe that it meets all 
of the requirements for filing on Form S-8 and has duly caused this Registration 
Statement to be signed on its behalf by the undersigned, thereunto duly 
authorized, in the City of Norwood, Commonwealth of Massachusetts, on this 5th 
day of December, 2001. 
 
 
 
 
                                            ANALOG DEVICES, INC. 
 
 
                                            By: /s/ Jerald G. Fishman 
                                                -------------------------------- 
                                                Jerald G. Fishman 
                                                President and Chief 
                                                Executive Officer 
 
 
                                POWER OF ATTORNEY 
 
         We, the undersigned officers and directors of Analog Devices, Inc., 
hereby severally constitute and appoint Jerald G. Fishman, Joseph E. McDonough, 
Paul P. Brountas and Mark G. Borden and each of them singly, our true and lawful 
attorneys with full power to them, and each of them singly, to sign for us and 
in our names, in the capacities indicated below, the Registration Statement 
filed herewith, and any and all amendments (including post-effective amendments) 
to said Registration Statement (or any other Registration Statement for the same 
offering that is to be effective upon filing pursuant to Rule 462(b) under the 
Securities Act of 1933) and generally to do all such things in our names and 
behalf in our capacities as officers and directors to enable Analog Devices, 
Inc. to comply with the Securities Act of 1933, and all requirements of the 
Securities and Exchange Commission, hereby ratifying and confirming our 
signatures as they may be signed by our said attorneys, or any of them, to any 
such Registration Statement and any and all amendments thereto. 
 
         Pursuant to the requirements of the Securities Act of 1933, this 
Registration Statement has been signed by the following persons in the 
capacities and on the dates indicated. 
 
 
 
 
    SIGNATURE                                              TITLE                           DATE 
    ---------                                              -----                           ---- 
                                                                                
 
/s/ Jerald G. Fishman                              President, Chief Executive 
- -----------------------------------                Officer and Director 
Jerald G. Fishman                                  (Principal Executive Officer)      December 5, 2001 
 
 



 
 
 
 
 
    SIGNATURE                                              TITLE                           DATE 
    ---------                                              -----                           ---- 
                                                                                 
 
/s/ Ray Stata                                      Chairman of the Board 
- -----------------------------------                and Director                       December 5, 2001 
Ray Stata 
 
/s/ Joseph E. McDonough                            Vice President-Finance 
- ----------------------------------                 and Chief Financial 
Joseph E. McDonough                                Officer (Principal Financial 
                                                   and Accounting Officer)            December 5, 2001 
 
 
/s/ John L. Doyle                                  Director                           December 5, 2001 
- ---------------------------------- 
John L. Doyle 
 
 
/s/ Charles O. Holliday, Jr.                       Director                           December 5, 2001 
- ---------------------------------- 
Charles O. Holliday, Jr. 
 
 
/s/ F. Grant Saviers                               Director                           December 5, 2001 
- ---------------------------------- 
F. Grant Saviers 
 
 
/s/ Joel Moses                                     Director                           December 5, 2001 
- ---------------------------------- 
Joel Moses 
 
 
/s/ Lester C. Thurow                               Director                           December 5, 2001 
- ---------------------------------- 
Lester C. Thurow 
 
 
 
 



 
 
 
                                  EXHIBIT INDEX 
 
 
EXHIBIT 
NUMBER      DESCRIPTION 
- -------     ----------- 
  4.1       Restated Articles of Organization of Analog Devices, Inc. 
            (incorporated herein by reference to the Registrant's Quarterly 
            Report on Form 10-Q for the quarterly period ended January 30, 
            1999, filed with the Commission on March 15, 1999) 
 
  4.2       By-Laws of the Registrant, as amended (incorporated herein by 
            reference to the Registrant's Annual Report on Form 10-K for the 
            fiscal year ended November 1, 1997, filed with the Commission on 
            January 28, 1998) 
 
  5         Opinion of Hale and Dorr LLP, counsel to the Registrant 
 
 23.1       Consent of Hale and Dorr LLP (included in Exhibit 5) 
 
 23.2       Consent of Ernst & Young LLP 
 
 24         Power of Attorney (included on the signature page of this 
            Registration Statement) 
 
 99         Analog Devices, Inc. 2001 Broad-Based Stock Option Plan 
 
 
 



 
 
 
                                                                       EXHIBIT 5 
 
                                HALE AND DORR LLP 
                               COUNSELLORS AT LAW 
                  60 STATE STREET, BOSTON, MASSACHUSETTS 02109 
                         617-526-6000 - FAX 617-526-5000 
 
 
                                               December 14, 2001 
 
 
Analog Devices, Inc. 
One Technology Way 
Norwood, Massachusetts  02062 
 
 
         Re:  2001 Broad-Based Stock Option Plan 
 
Ladies and Gentlemen: 
 
         We have assisted in the preparation of a Registration Statement on Form 
S-8 (the "Registration Statement") to be filed with the Securities and Exchange 
Commission (the "Commission") under the Securities Act of 1933, as amended (the 
"Securities Act"), relating to an aggregate of 50,000,000 shares of common 
stock, $0.16-2/3 par value per share (the "Shares"), of Analog Devices, Inc., a 
Massachusetts corporation (the "Company"), issuable under the Company's 2001 
Broad-Based Stock Option Plan (the "Plan"). 
 
         We have examined the Articles of Organization and By-Laws of the 
Company, each as amended and restated to date, and originals, or copies 
certified to our satisfaction, of all pertinent records of the meetings of the 
directors of the Company, the Registration Statement and such other documents 
relating to the Company as we have deemed material for the purposes of this 
opinion. 
 
         In our examination of the foregoing documents, we have assumed the 
genuineness of all signatures, the authenticity of all documents submitted to us 
as originals, the conformity to original documents of all documents submitted to 
us as certified, photostatic or other copies, the authenticity of the originals 
of any such documents and the legal competence of all signatories to such 
documents. 
 
         We assume that the appropriate action will be taken, prior to the offer 
and sale of the shares in accordance with the Plans, to register and qualify the 
shares for sale under all applicable state securities or "blue sky" laws. 
 
         We express no opinion herein as to the laws of any state or 
jurisdiction other than the state laws of The Commonwealth of Massachusetts and 
the federal laws of the United States of America. 
 



 
 
         It is understood that this opinion is to be used only in connection 
with the offer and sale of the Shares while the Registration Statement is in 
effect. 
 
         Please note that we are opining only as to the matters expressly set 
forth herein, and no opinion should be inferred as to any other matters. 
 
         Based on the foregoing, we are of the opinion that the Shares have been 
duly authorized for issuance and, when the Shares are issued and paid for in 
accordance with the terms and conditions of the Plans, the Shares will be 
validly issued, fully paid and nonassessable. 
 
         We hereby consent to the filing of this opinion with the Securities and 
Exchange Commission in connection with the Registration Statement in accordance 
with the requirements of Item 601(b)(5) of Regulation S-K under the Securities 
Act. In giving such consent, we do not hereby admit that we are in the category 
of persons whose consent is required under Section 7 of the Securities Act or 
the rules and regulations of the Commission. 
 
         Paul P. Brountas, Esq., a partner of Hale and Dorr LLP, serves as 
Clerk of the Company. 
 
 
 
                                            Very truly yours, 
 
                                            /s/ Hale and Dorr LLP 
                                            ------------------------------------ 
                                            HALE AND DORR LLP 
 
 
 
 



 
 
 
                                                                    EXHIBIT 23.2 
 
                         CONSENT OF INDEPENDENT AUDITORS 
 
         We consent to the incorporation by reference in the Registration 
Statement (Form S-8) of Analog Devices, Inc. pertaining to the Analog Devices, 
Inc. 2001 Broad-Based Stock Option Plan of our report dated November 13, 2000 
(except for Note 15, as to which the date is January 17, 2001), with respect to 
the consolidated financial statements of Analog Devices, Inc. incorporated by 
reference in its Annual Report (Form 10-K) for the year ended October 28, 2000, 
and our report dated January 19, 2001 with respect to the related financial 
statement schedule included therein, filed with the Securities and Exchange 
Commission. 
 
 
                                                /s/ ERNST & YOUNG LLP 
 
 
Boston, Massachusetts 
December 13, 2001 
 
 
 



 
                                                                      EXHIBIT 99 
 
                              ANALOG DEVICES, INC. 
 
                       2001 BROAD-BASED STOCK OPTION PLAN 
 
                        EFFECTIVE DATE: DECEMBER 5, 2001 
 
1.       PURPOSE. 
 
         The purpose of this 2001 Broad-Based Stock Option Plan (the "Plan") of 
Analog Devices, Inc. a Massachusetts corporation (the "Company"), is to advance 
the interests of the Company's stockholders by enhancing the Company's ability 
to attract, retain and motivate persons who make (or are expected to make) 
important contributions to the Company by providing such persons with equity 
ownership opportunities and thereby better aligning the interests of such 
persons with those of the Company's stockholders. Except where the context 
otherwise requires, the term "Company" shall include any present or future 
subsidiaries of Analog Devices, Inc. as defined in Section 424(f) of the 
Internal Revenue Code of 1986, as amended, and any regulations promulgated 
thereunder (the "Code") and any other business venture (including, without 
limitation, joint venture or limited liability company) in which the Company has 
a controlling interest, as determined by the Board of Directors of the Company 
(the "Board"). 
 
2.       ELIGIBILITY OF OPTIONEES. 
 
         All of the Company's employees, consultants and advisors are eligible 
to be granted options (each, an "Option") under the Plan; PROVIDED, HOWEVER, no 
Options may be granted under the Plan to any directors of the Company or to any 
employees who are also officers of the Company as the term "officer" is defined 
by the Securities and Exchange Commission in Rule 16a-1(f) promulgated under the 
Securities Exchange Act of 1934, or any successor rule. Each person who has been 
granted an Option under the Plan is hereinafter referred to as "Optionee". 
 
3.       ADMINISTRATION; DELEGATION. 
 
         (a) ADMINISTRATION BY BOARD OF DIRECTORS. The Plan will be administered 
by the Board. The Board shall have authority to grant Options and to adopt, 
amend and repeal such administrative rules, guidelines and practices relating to 
the Plan as it shall deem advisable. The Board may correct any defect, supply 
any omission or reconcile any inconsistency in the Plan or any Option in the 
manner and to the extent it shall deem expedient to carry the Plan into effect 
and it shall be the sole and final judge of such expediency. All decisions by 
the Board shall be made in the Board's sole discretion and shall be final and 
binding on all persons having or claiming any interest in the Plan or in any 
Option. No director or person acting pursuant to the authority delegated by the 
Board shall be liable for any action or determination relating to or under the 
Plan made in good faith. 
 
         (b) APPOINTMENT OF COMMITTEES. To the extent permitted by applicable 
law, the Board may delegate any or all of its powers under the Plan to one or 
more committees or subcommittees of the Board (a "Committee"). All references in 
the Plan to the "Board" shall mean the Board, the Committee or the executive 
officer referred to in Section 3(c) to the extent 
 



 
 
that the Board's powers or authority under the Plan have been delegated to the 
Committee or executive officer. 
 
         (c) DELEGATION TO EXECUTIVE OFFICERS. To the extent permitted by 
applicable law, the Board may delegate to one or more executive officers of the 
Company the power to grant Options and exercise such other powers under the Plan 
as the Board may determine, provided that the Board shall fix the maximum number 
of shares subject to Options and the maximum number of shares for any one 
Optionee to be made by such executive officers. 
 
4.       STOCK AVAILABLE FOR OPTIONS. Subject to adjustment pursuant to Section 
6(a), Options may be granted under the Plan for up to 50,000,000 shares of 
common stock, $0.16-2/3 par value of the Company ("Common Stock"). If any 
Option expires or is terminated, surrendered or canceled without having been 
fully exercised or is forfeited in whole or in part or results in any Common 
Stock not being issued, the unused Common Stock covered by such Option shall 
again be available for the grant of Options under the Plan. Shares issued under 
the Plan may consist in whole or in part of authorized but unissued shares or 
treasury shares. 
 
5.       OPTION TERMS. 
 
         (a) GENERAL. The Board may grant Options to purchase Common Stock and 
determine the number of shares of Common Stock to be covered by each Option, the 
exercise price of each Option and the conditions and limitations applicable to 
the exercise of each Option, including conditions relating to applicable federal 
or state securities laws, as it considers necessary or advisable. 
 
         (b) EXERCISE PRICE. The Board shall establish the exercise price at the 
time each Option is granted and specify it in the applicable Option Agreement; 
PROVIDED, HOWEVER, that the exercise price shall be not less than 100% of the 
fair market value of the Common Stock, as determined by the Board, at the time 
of the Option grant ("Fair Market Value"). 
 
         (c) OPTION AGREEMENT; DURATION OF OPTIONS. Each Option may be evidenced 
by (i) an Option Agreement in such form and containing such provisions as the 
Board from time to time shall approve or (ii) a written confirming memorandum to 
the Optionee setting forth the material terms of the Option. (For purposes of 
the Plan, Option Agreement, as defined herein, shall also include any such 
confirming memorandum.) Each Option Agreement shall specify the period or 
periods during which the Option may be exercised and shall specify the effect of 
termination of employment on the exercisability of the Option. The Option 
Agreement may also include, without limitation, provisions relating to (i) 
subject to the provisions of Section 7, the acceleration and vesting of Options, 
(ii) a provision that permits Options to vest and remain exercisable after the 
Optionee ceases to be employed by, or retained as a consultant or advisor to, 
the Company or any subsidiary or affiliate of the Company, and (iii) any other 
matters not inconsistent with the terms and provisions of the Plan that the 
Board shall, in its sole discretion, determine. The terms and conditions of the 
respective Option Agreements need not be identical. 
 
         (d) EXERCISE OF OPTION. Options may be exercised by delivery to the 
Company of a written notice of exercise, e-mail or other form of notice 
(including electronic notice) approved 
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by the Board together with payment as specified in Section 5(e) for the 
number of shares for which the Option is exercised. 
 
         (e) PAYMENT UPON EXERCISE. Payment for Common Stock purchased upon the 
exercise of an Option granted under the Plan shall be made as follows: 
 
             (1) in cash or by check, payable to the order of the Company; 
 
             (2) except as the Board may, in its sole discretion, otherwise 
provide in an Option Agreement, (i) delivery of an irrevocable and unconditional 
undertaking by a creditworthy broker to deliver promptly to the Company 
sufficient funds to pay the exercise price or (ii) delivery by the Optionee to 
the Company of a copy of irrevocable and unconditional instructions to a 
creditworthy broker to deliver promptly to the Company cash or a check 
sufficient to pay the exercise price and any required withholding; 
 
            (3) delivery of shares of Common Stock owned by the Optionee valued 
at their Fair Market Value as determined by (or in a manner approved by) the 
Board in good faith, provided (i) such method of payment is then permitted under 
applicable law and (ii) such Common Stock, if acquired directly from the 
Company, was owned by the Optionee for at least six months prior to such 
delivery; 
 
            (4) to the extent permitted by the Board, in its sole discretion, 
(i) by delivery of a promissory note of the Optionee to the Company on terms 
determined by the Board or (ii) by payment of such other lawful consideration as 
the Board may determine; or 
 
            (5) by any combination of the above permitted forms of payment. 
 
         (f) SUBSTITUTE OPTIONS. In connection with a merger or consolidation of 
an entity with the Company or the acquisition by the Company of property or 
stock, the Board may grant options in substitution for any stock options or 
other stock or stock-based awards granted by such entity or an affiliate 
thereof. Substitute Options may be granted on such terms as the Board deems 
appropriate in the circumstances, notwithstanding any limitations on Options 
contained in the other sections of this Section 5. 
 
6.       ADJUSTMENTS FOR CHANGES IN COMMON STOCK; LIQUIDATION. 
 
         (a) CHANGES IN CAPITALIZATION. In the event of any stock split, 
reverse stock split, stock dividend, recapitalization, combination of shares, 
reclassification of shares, liquidation, spin-off or other similar change in 
capitalization or event, or any distribution to holders of Common Stock OTHER 
than a normal cash dividend, (i) the number and class of securities available 
under the Plan and (ii) the number and class of securities and exercise price 
per share subject to each outstanding Option shall be appropriately adjusted by 
the Company to the extent the Board shall determine, in good faith, that such an 
adjustment is necessary and appropriate. If this Section 6(a) applies and 
Section 7 also applies to any event, Section 7 shall be applicable to such 
event, and this Section 6(a) shall not be applicable. 
 
         (b) LIQUIDATION OR DISSOLUTION. In the event of a proposed liquidation 
or dissolution of the Company, the Board shall upon written notice to the 
Optionees provide that all then 
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unexercised Options will (i) become exercisable in full as of a specified time 
at least 10 business days prior to the effective date of such liquidation or 
dissolution and (ii) terminate effective upon such liquidation or dissolution, 
except to the extent exercised before such effective date. 
 
7.       REORGANIZATION AND CHANGE IN CONTROL EVENTS. 
 
         (a)      DEFINITIONS. 
 
                  (1)      A "Reorganization Event" shall mean: 
 
                           (A)      any merger or consolidation of the Company 
                                    with or into another entity as a result of 
                                    which all of the Common Stock of the Company 
                                    is converted into or exchanged for the right 
                                    to receive cash, securities or other 
                                    property; or 
 
                           (B)      any exchange of all of the Common Stock of 
                                    the Company for cash, securities or other 
                                    property pursuant to a share exchange 
                                    transaction. 
 
                  (2)      A "Change in Control Event" shall mean: 
 
                           (A)      the acquisition by an individual, entity or 
                                    group (within the meaning of Section 
                                    13(d)(3) or 14(d)(2) of the Securities 
                                    Exchange Act of 1934, as amended (the 
                                    "Exchange Act")) (a "Person") of beneficial 
                                    ownership of any capital stock of the 
                                    Company if, after such acquisition, such 
                                    Person beneficially owns (within the meaning 
                                    of Rule 13d-3 promulgated under the Exchange 
                                    Act) 30% or more of either (x) the then 
                                    outstanding shares of common stock of the 
                                    Company (the "Outstanding Company Common 
                                    Stock") or (y) the combined voting power of 
                                    the then outstanding securities of the 
                                    Company entitled to vote generally in the 
                                    election of directors (the "Outstanding 
                                    Company Voting Securities"); PROVIDED, 
                                    HOWEVER, that for purposes of this 
                                    subsection (A), the following acquisitions 
                                    shall not constitute a Change in Control 
                                    Event: (i) any acquisition directly from the 
                                    Company (excluding an acquisition pursuant 
                                    to the exercise, conversion or exchange of 
                                    any security exercisable for, convertible 
                                    into or exchangeable for common stock or 
                                    voting securities of the Company, unless the 
                                    Person exercising, converting or exchanging 
                                    such security acquired such security 
                                    directly from the Company or an underwriter 
                                    or agent of the Company), (ii) any 
                                    acquisition by any employee benefit plan (or 
                                    related trust) sponsored or maintained by 
                                    the Company or any corporation controlled by 
                                    the Company, or (iii) any acquisition by any 
                                    corporation pursuant to a Business 
                                    Combination (as defined below) which 
                                    complies with clauses (x) and (y) of 
                                    subsection (C) of this definition; or 
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                           (B)      such time as the Continuing Directors (as 
                                    defined below) do not constitute a majority 
                                    of the Board (or, if applicable, the Board 
                                    of Directors of a successor corporation to 
                                    the Company), where the term "Continuing 
                                    Director" means at any date a member of the 
                                    Board (x) who was a member of the Board on 
                                    the date of the initial adoption of this 
                                    Plan by the Board or (y) who was nominated 
                                    or elected subsequent to such date by at 
                                    least a majority of the directors who were 
                                    Continuing Directors at the time of such 
                                    nomination or election or whose election to 
                                    the Board was recommended or endorsed by at 
                                    least a majority of the directors who were 
                                    Continuing Directors at the time of such 
                                    nomination or election; PROVIDED, HOWEVER, 
                                    that there shall be excluded from this 
                                    clause (y) any individual whose initial 
                                    assumption of office occurred as a result of 
                                    an actual or threatened election contest 
                                    with respect to the election or removal of 
                                    directors or other actual or threatened 
                                    solicitation of proxies or consents, by or 
                                    on behalf of a person other than the Board; 
                                    or 
 
                           (C)      the consummation of a merger, consolidation, 
                                    reorganization, recapitalization or share 
                                    exchange involving the Company or a sale or 
                                    other disposition of all or substantially 
                                    all of the assets of the Company (a 
                                    "Business Combination"), unless, immediately 
                                    following such Business Combination, each of 
                                    the following two conditions is satisfied: 
                                    (x) all or substantially all of the 
                                    individuals and entities who were the 
                                    beneficial owners of the Outstanding Company 
                                    Common Stock and Outstanding Company Voting 
                                    Securities immediately prior to such 
                                    Business Combination beneficially own, 
                                    directly or indirectly, more than 50% of the 
                                    then outstanding shares of common stock and 
                                    the combined voting power of the then 
                                    outstanding securities entitled to vote 
                                    generally in the election of directors, 
                                    respectively, of the resulting or acquiring 
                                    corporation in such Business Combination 
                                    (which shall include, without limitation, a 
                                    corporation which as a result of such 
                                    transaction owns the Company or 
                                    substantially all of the Company's assets 
                                    either directly or through one or more 
                                    subsidiaries) (such resulting or acquiring 
                                    corporation is referred to herein as the 
                                    "Acquiring Corporation") in substantially 
                                    the same proportions as their respective 
                                    ownership of the Outstanding Company Common 
                                    Stock and Outstanding Company Voting 
                                    Securities immediately prior to such 
                                    Business Combination and (y) no Person 
                                    (excluding the Acquiring Corporation or any 
                                    employee benefit plan (or related trust) 
                                    maintained or sponsored by the Company or by 
                                    the Acquiring Corporation) beneficially 
                                    owns, directly or indirectly, 30% or more of 
                                    the then outstanding shares of common stock 
                                    of the Acquiring Corporation, or of the 
                                    combined voting power of the 
                                    then-outstanding securities of such 
                                    corporation entitled to vote generally in 
                                    the election of directors (except to the 
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                                    extent that such ownership existed prior to 
                                    the Business Combination). 
 
                  (3) "Good Reason" shall mean any significant diminution in 
the Optionee's title, authority, or responsibilities from and after such 
Reorganization Event or Change in Control Event, as the case may be, or any 
reduction in the annual cash compensation payable to the Optionee from and after 
such Reorganization Event or Change in Control Event, as the case may be, or the 
relocation of the place of business at which the Optionee is principally located 
to a location that is greater than 50 miles from the current site. 
 
                 (4) "Cause" shall mean any (i) willful failure by the Optionee, 
which failure is not cured within 30 days of written notice to the Optionee from 
the Company, to perform his or her material responsibilities to the Company or 
(ii) willful misconduct by the Optionee which affects the business reputation of 
the Company. 
 
        (b)      EFFECT ON OPTIONS. 
 
                 (1) REORGANIZATION EVENT. Upon the occurrence of a 
Reorganization Event (regardless of whether such event also constitutes a Change 
in Control Event), or the execution by the Company of any agreement with respect 
to a Reorganization Event (regardless of whether such event will result in a 
Change in Control Event), the Board shall provide that all of the outstanding 
Options shall be assumed, or equivalent options shall be substituted, by the 
acquiring or succeeding corporation (or an affiliate thereof); PROVIDED THAT if 
such Reorganization Event also constitutes a Change in Control Event, except to 
the extent specifically provided to the contrary in the instrument evidencing 
any Option or any other agreement between an Optionee and the Company, (x) 
one-half of the number of shares subject to the Option which were not already 
vested shall be immediately exercisable upon the occurrence of such 
Reorganization Event, and subject to (y) below, the remaining one-half of such 
number of shares shall continue to become vested in accordance with the original 
vesting schedule set forth in such option, with one-half of the number of shares 
that would otherwise have become vested on each subsequent vesting date in 
accordance with the original schedule becoming vested on each subsequent vesting 
date and (y) such assumed or substituted options shall become immediately 
exercisable in full if, on or prior to the first anniversary of the date of the 
consummation of the Reorganization Event, the Optionee's employment with the 
Company or the acquiring or succeeding corporation is terminated for Good Reason 
by the Optionee or is terminated without Cause by the Company or the acquiring 
or succeeding corporation. For purposes hereof, an Option shall be considered to 
be assumed if, following consummation of the Reorganization Event, the Option 
confers the right to purchase, for each share of Common Stock subject to the 
Option immediately prior to the consummation of the Reorganization Event, the 
consideration (whether cash, securities or other property) received as a result 
of the Reorganization Event by holders of Common Stock for each share of Common 
Stock held immediately prior to the consummation of the Reorganization Event 
(and if holders were offered a choice of consideration, the type of 
consideration chosen by the holders of a majority of the outstanding shares of 
Common Stock); provided, however, that if the consideration received as a result 
of the Reorganization Event is not solely common stock of the acquiring or 
succeeding corporation (or an affiliate thereof), the Company may, with the 
consent of the acquiring or succeeding corporation, provide for the 
consideration to be received upon the exercise of Options to consist 
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solely of common stock of the acquiring or succeeding corporation (or an 
affiliate thereof) equivalent in fair market value to the per share 
consideration received by holders of outstanding shares of Common Stock as a 
result of the Reorganization Event. 
 
                  Notwithstanding the foregoing, if the acquiring or succeeding 
corporation (or an affiliate thereof) does not agree to assume, or substitute 
for, such Options, then the Board shall, upon written notice to the Optionees, 
provide that all then unexercised Options will become exercisable in full as of 
a specified time prior to the Reorganization Event and will terminate 
immediately prior to the consummation of such Reorganization Event, except to 
the extent exercised by the Optionees before the consummation of such 
Reorganization Event; PROVIDED, HOWEVER, that in the event of a Reorganization 
Event under the terms of which holders of Common Stock will receive upon 
consummation thereof a cash payment for each share of Common Stock surrendered 
pursuant to such Reorganization Event (the "Acquisition Price"), then the Board 
may instead provide that all outstanding Options shall terminate upon 
consummation of such Reorganization Event and that each Optionee shall receive, 
in exchange therefor, a cash payment equal to the amount (if any) by which (i) 
the Acquisition Price multiplied by the number of shares of Common Stock subject 
to such outstanding Options (whether or not then exercisable), exceeds (ii) the 
aggregate exercise price of such Options. To the extent all or any portion of an 
Option becomes exercisable solely as a result of the first sentence of this 
paragraph, upon exercise of such Option the Optionee shall receive shares 
subject to a right of repurchase by the Company or its successor at the Option 
exercise price. Such repurchase right shall lapse at the same rate as the Option 
would have become exercisable under its terms and shall not apply to any shares 
subject to the Option that were exercisable under its terms without regard to 
the first sentence of this paragraph. 
 
                 (2) CHANGE IN CONTROL EVENT THAT IS NOT A REORGANIZATION EVENT. 
Upon the occurrence of a Change in Control Event that does not also constitute a 
Reorganization Event, except to the extent specifically provided to the contrary 
in the instrument evidencing any Option or any other agreement between an 
Optionee and the Company, the vesting schedule of such Option shall be 
accelerated in part so that one-half of the number of shares that would 
otherwise have first become vested on any date or dates after the date of the 
Change in Control Event shall immediately become exercisable. The remaining 
one-half of such number of shares shall continue to become vested in accordance 
with the original vesting schedule set forth in such Option with one-half of the 
number of shares that would otherwise have become vested on each subsequent 
vesting date; PROVIDED, HOWEVER, that each such Option shall immediately become 
exercisable in full if, on or prior to the first anniversary of the date of the 
consummation of the Change in Control Event, the Optionee's employment with the 
Company or the acquiring or succeeding corporation is terminated for Good Reason 
by the Optionee or is terminated without Cause by the Company or the acquiring 
or succeeding corporation. 
 
8.       GENERAL PROVISIONS APPLICABLE TO OPTIONS. 
 
         (a) TRANSFERABILITY OF OPTIONS. Except as the Board may otherwise 
determine or provide in an Option, Options shall not be sold, assigned, 
transferred, pledged or otherwise encumbered by the person to whom they are 
granted, either voluntarily or by operation of law, except by will or the laws 
of descent and distribution, and, during the life of the Optionee, shall 
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be exercisable only by the Optionee. References to an Optionee, to the extent 
relevant in the context, shall include references to authorized transferees. 
 
        (b) BOARD DISCRETION. Except as otherwise provided by the Plan, each 
Option may be granted alone or in addition or in relation to any other Option. 
The terms of each Option need not be identical, and the Board need not treat 
Optionees uniformly. 
 
        (c) TERMINATION OF STATUS. The Board shall determine the effect on an 
Option of the disability, death, retirement, authorized leave of absence or 
other change in the employment or other status of an Optionee and the extent to 
which, and the period during which, the Optionee, the Optionee's legal 
representative, conservator, guardian or designated beneficiary may exercise 
rights under the Option. 
 
        (d) WITHHOLDING. Each Optionee shall pay to the Company, or make 
 
provision satisfactory to the Board for payment of, any taxes required by law to 
be withheld in connection with Options granted to such Optionee no later than 
the date of the event creating the tax liability. Except as the Board may 
otherwise provide in an Option, Optionees may satisfy such tax obligations in 
whole or in part by delivery of shares of Common Stock, including shares 
retained from the Option creating the tax obligation, valued at their Fair 
Market Value; provided, however, that the total tax withholding when stock is 
being used to satisfy such tax obligations cannot exceed the Company's minimum 
statutory withholding obligations (based on minimum statutory withholding rates 
for federal and state tax purposes, including payroll taxes, that are applicable 
to such supplemental taxable income). The Company may, to the extent permitted 
by law, deduct any such tax obligations from any payment of any kind otherwise 
due to an Optionee. 
 
        (e) AMENDMENT OF OPTION. The Board may amend, modify or terminate any 
outstanding Option, including but not limited to, substituting therefor another 
Option of the same or a different type and changing the date of exercise or 
realization, provided that the Optionee's consent to such action shall be 
required unless the Board determines that the action, taking into account any 
related action, would not materially and adversely affect the Optionee. 
 
        (f) CONDITIONS ON DELIVERY OF STOCK. The Company will not be obligated 
to deliver any shares of Common Stock pursuant to the Plan or to remove any 
restrictions from shares previously delivered under the Plan until (i) all 
conditions of the Option have been met or removed to the satisfaction of the 
Company, (ii) in the opinion of the Company's counsel, all other legal matters 
in connection with the issuance and delivery of such shares have been satisfied, 
including any applicable securities laws and any applicable stock exchange or 
stock market rules and regulations, and (iii) the Optionee has executed and 
delivered to the Company such representations or agreements as the Company may 
consider appropriate to satisfy the requirements of any applicable laws, rules 
or regulations. 
 
        (g) ACCELERATION; CONTINUED VESTING. The Board may at any time provide 
that any Options shall become immediately exercisable in full or in part, and 
may at any time provide for the continued vesting and exercisability of any 
Options for such period of time after the Optionee's employment terminates as 
the Board shall determine. 
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9.       MISCELLANEOUS. 
 
         (a) NO RIGHT TO EMPLOYMENT OR OTHER STATUS. No person shall have any 
claim or right to be granted an Option, and the grant of an Option shall not be 
construed as giving an Optionee the right to continued employment or any other 
relationship with the Company. The Company expressly reserves the right at any 
time to dismiss or otherwise terminate its relationship with an Optionee free 
from any liability or claim under the Plan, except as expressly provided in the 
applicable Option. 
 
         (b) NO RIGHTS AS STOCKHOLDER. Subject to the provisions of the 
applicable Option, no Optionee or designated beneficiary of the Optionee shall 
have any rights as a stockholder with respect to any shares of Common Stock to 
be distributed with respect to an Option until becoming the record holder of 
such shares. Notwithstanding the foregoing, in the event the Company effects a 
split of the Common Stock by means of a stock dividend and the exercise price of 
and the number of shares subject to such Option are adjusted as of the date of 
the distribution of the dividend (rather than as of the record date for such 
dividend), then an Optionee who exercises an Option between the close of 
business on the record date for such stock dividend and the close of business on 
the distribution date for such stock dividend shall be entitled to receive, on 
the distribution date, the stock dividend with respect to the shares of Common 
Stock acquired upon such Option exercise, notwithstanding the fact that such 
shares were not outstanding as of the close of business on the record date for 
such stock dividend. 
 
        (c) EFFECTIVE DATE AND TERM OF PLAN. The Plan shall become effective on 
the date on which it is adopted by the Board. No Option shall be granted under 
the Plan after ten (10) years from the date on which the Plan was adopted by the 
Board, but Options previously granted may extend beyond that date. 
 
        (d) AMENDMENT AND TERMINATION OF PLAN. The Board may amend, suspend or 
terminate the Plan or any portion thereof at any time. 
 
        (e) GOVERNING LAW. The provisions of the Plan and all Options granted 
hereunder shall be governed by and interpreted in accordance with the laws of 
the Commonwealth of Massachusetts, without regard to any applicable conflicts of 
law. 
 
              Adopted by the Board of Directors on December 5, 2001 
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